

A Service of

ZBW

Leibniz-Informationszentrum Wirtschaft Leibniz Information Centre for Economics

Velásquez, Germán

Research Report Re-thinking global and local manufacturing of medical products after COVID-19

Research Paper, No. 118

Provided in Cooperation with: South Centre, Geneva

Suggested Citation: Velásquez, Germán (2020) : Re-thinking global and local manufacturing of medical products after COVID-19, Research Paper, No. 118, South Centre, Geneva

This Version is available at: https://hdl.handle.net/10419/232241

Standard-Nutzungsbedingungen:

Die Dokumente auf EconStor dürfen zu eigenen wissenschaftlichen Zwecken und zum Privatgebrauch gespeichert und kopiert werden.

Sie dürfen die Dokumente nicht für öffentliche oder kommerzielle Zwecke vervielfältigen, öffentlich ausstellen, öffentlich zugänglich machen, vertreiben oder anderweitig nutzen.

Sofern die Verfasser die Dokumente unter Open-Content-Lizenzen (insbesondere CC-Lizenzen) zur Verfügung gestellt haben sollten, gelten abweichend von diesen Nutzungsbedingungen die in der dort genannten Lizenz gewährten Nutzungsrechte.

Terms of use:

Documents in EconStor may be saved and copied for your personal and scholarly purposes.

You are not to copy documents for public or commercial purposes, to exhibit the documents publicly, to make them publicly available on the internet, or to distribute or otherwise use the documents in public.

If the documents have been made available under an Open Content Licence (especially Creative Commons Licences), you may exercise further usage rights as specified in the indicated licence.



WWW.ECONSTOR.EU



Re-thinking Global and Local Manufacturing of Medical Products After COVID-19

Germán Velásquez



118

RE-THINKING GLOBAL AND LOCAL MANUFACTURING OF MEDICAL PRODUCTS AFTER COVID-19

Germán Velásquez¹

SOUTH CENTRE

SEPTEMBER 2020

¹ Dr. Germán Velásquez is Special Adviser, Policy and Health at the South Centre, Geneva. The author thanks Dr. Paul Benkimoun, Dr. Carlos Correa and Mr. Nirmalya Syam for their valuable comments. The views presented in this paper are however the sole responsibility of the author.

SOUTH CENTRE

In August 1995 the South Centre was established as a permanent inter-governmental organization of developing countries. In pursuing its objectives of promoting South solidarity, South-South cooperation, and coordinated participation by developing countries in international the forums, South Centre has full intellectual independence. It prepares, publishes and distributes information, strategic analyses and recommendations on international economic, social and political matters of concern to the South.

Νοτε

Readers are encouraged to quote or reproduce the contents of this Research Paper for their own use, but are requested to grant due acknowledgement to the South Centre and to send a copy of the publication in which such quote or reproduction appears to the South Centre.

The views contained in this paper are attributable to the author/s and do not represent the institutional views of the South Centre or its Member States. Any mistake or omission in this study is the sole responsibility of the author/s.

Any comments on this paper or the content of this paper will be highly appreciated. Please contact:

South Centre Ch. du Champ d'Anier 17 POB 228, 1211 Geneva 19 Switzerland Tel. (41) 022 791 80 50 south@southcentre.int www.southcentre.int

Follow the South Centre's Twitter: South Centre

ABSTRACT

The unprecedented global health crisis caused by the coronavirus (COVID-19) pandemic since the first quarter of 2020 has reopened the now-urgent discussion about the role of local pharmaceutical production in addressing the health needs in developing countries. The COVID-19 crisis has highlighted the interdependencies in the global production of pharmaceuticals—no country is self-sufficient. Many industrialized countries are making the decision to repatriate or initiate the production of active pharmaceutical ingredients (APIs) and medicines. Governments are beginning to talk about 'pharmaceutical sovereignty' or 'health security'. If this becomes a reality and the production of pharmaceuticals is led by nationalistic policies, developing countries that still lack manufacturing capacity will have to start or expand the local production of pharmaceuticals, whether at the national or regional level. The war to get access to the future vaccine for COVID-19 does not look easy with these new developments.

La crisis sanitaria mundial sin precedentes provocada por la pandemia del coronavirus -COVID-19-, durante el primer semestre de 2020, hace que se vuelva a plantear con especial urgencia el debate sobre la producción farmacéutica local. La crisis de COVID-19 puso de manifiesto la interdependencia en la producción mundial de medicamentos, ningún país es autosuficiente. Muchos países industrializados están tomando la decisión de repatriar o desarrollar la producción de Ingredientes Farmacéuticos Activos (API). Muchos gobiernos están empezando a hablar de soberanía farmacéutica y/o seguridad sanitaria. Si esto se hace realidad, los países en desarrollo tendrán que desarrollar y/o fortalecer la producción local de medicamentos y vacunas. La guerra para obtener la futura vacuna para COVID-19 no parece fácil con estos nuevos desarrollos.

La crise sanitaire mondiale sans précédent provoquée par la pandémie de coronavirus (COVID-19), au cours du premier semestre 2020, ramène avec une urgence particulière la discussion sur la production pharmaceutique locale. La crise du COVID-19 a mis en évidence l'interdépendance de la production mondiale de médicaments—aucun pays n'étant autosuffisant. De nombreux pays industrialisés prennent la décision de rapatrier ou de développer la production de principes pharmaceutiques actifs (API). De nombreux gouvernements commencent à parler de souveraineté pharmaceutique et/ou de sécurité sanitaire. Si cela devient une réalité, les pays en développement devront développer et/ou renforcer la production locale de médicaments et de vaccins. La guerre pour obtenir le futur vaccin pour COVID-19 ne semble pas facile avec ces nouveaux développements.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Abs	TRACT	<i>iv</i>
LIST	OF ACRONYMS	<i>vi</i>
Intf	RODUCTION	1
I.	BACKGROUND: THE VIEW OF UN AGENCIES ON PHARMACEUTICAL PRODUCTION IN DEVELOPING COUNTRIES	3
II.	COVID-19 "VACCINE NATIONALISM"	7
III.	COVID-19 GLOBAL VACCINE ACCESS FACILITY (COVAX FACILITY)	14
IV.	GLOBAL PREPAREDNESS MONITORING BOARD	17
V.	A COVID-19 TECHNOLOGY SHARING PLATFORM: A UN RECENT INITIATIVE	19
VI.	CONCLUDING REMARKS	20
Ann	IEX I – BASIC CONCEPTS AND DEFINITIONS	21
Ann Col	IEX II – COMMENT ON THE EXPRESSION OF INTEREST REQUEST TO SELF-FINANCING INTRIES TO JOIN THE COVAX FACILITY AS PART OF THE ACT ACCELERATOR	23

LIST OF ACRONYMS

ACT	Access to COVID-19 Tools (Accelerator)
AMC	Advance Market Commitment
API	active pharmaceutical ingredient
BARDA	Biomedical Advanced Research and Development Authority (United States)
CEPI	Coalition for Epidemic Preparedness Innovations
COVAX	COVID-19 Global Vaccine Access (Facility)
COVID-19	Coronavirus disease
EU	European Union
FPP	finished pharmaceutical product
Gavi COVAX AMC	Gavi Advance Market Commitment for COVID-19 Vaccines
GPMB	Global Preparedness Monitoring Board (GPMB)
GSPOA	Global Strategy and Plan of Action on Public Health, Innovation and Intellectual Property WHO
HICs	high income countries
IHR	International Health Regulations (2005)
LICs	low-income countries
LMICs	lower middle-income countries
LPP	local pharmaceutical production
MICs	middle income countries
NGOs	nongovernmental organizations
PHEIC	Public Health Emergency of International Concern
R&D	research and development
TAP	Tech Access Partnership
TWN	Third World Network
UN	United Nations
UNCTAD	United Nations Conference for Trade and Development
UNDP	United Nations Development Programme
UNIDO	United Nations Industrial Development Organization

INTRODUCTION

The objective of this document is to examine how the great challenge caused by COVID-19 in 2020 in the area of production of medicines and health products can be used as an opportunity to improve and strengthen access to medicines in developing countries: "Major crises bring about challenges but also opportunities. The strategic importance of a local pharmaceutical industry has been increasingly recognized as a result of the COVID-19 crisis. Developing countries should take advantage of this opportunity to strengthen their pharmaceutical industry, including biological medicines."²

In the first section of the document (Background: The View of UN Agencies on Pharmaceutical Production in Developing Countries) the role of the United Nations (UN) agencies in the last 30 years is analyzed in relation to the local production³ of medicines. As examined there, although the United Nations Industrial Development Organization (UNIDO) and United Nations Conference on Trade and Development (UNCTAD) have tried to promote and support the local production of medicines, agencies such as the World Health Organization (WHO) have not been clear or have even advised against local production in developing countries.

In the second section (COVID-19 "Vaccine Nationalism), the document analyzes the trends originated by the new realities that the health crisis has brought to light, notably the interdependence in terms of pharmaceutical production and the phenomenon that has been termed "vaccine nationalism". This section also refers to the massive public subsidies to the private sector in some developed countries, without sufficiently clear rules and conditions.

Section III (COVID-19 Global Vaccine Access Facility), analyzes the role of the new initiative, the COVAX Facility, its shortcomings, and the concerns of some NGOs about the absence of conditions that should ideally accompany the unprecedented financial subsidies that have been largely granted with public funds.

Section IV (Global Preparedness Monitoring Board) shows that COVID-19 could not be regarded as a total surprise, something unexpected, – we had already been warned. In May 2011, a WHO document on pandemic influenza preparedness alerted countries to the "continuing risk of an influenza pandemic with potentially devastating health, economic and social consequences, particularly for developing countries, which have a higher disease burden and are more vulnerable".

Section V (A COVID-19 Technology Sharing Platform: A UN recent initiative) addresses a recent (May 2020) initiative by three UN agencies, including WHO, to support access to technology for the local production of medicines and health products. It would seem that the challenge of COVID-19 has led the UN agencies to seek mechanism to improve access to technologies and thereby to medicines and other health products in developing countries.

The document concludes by noting that a reorganization of global pharmaceutical production could perhaps be beneficial to increasing access to medicines in developing countries, and States (public sector) should be more involved in the promotion of the production of essential

² Correa Carlos, "Lessons from COVID-19: Pharmaceutical Production as a Strategic Goal", SOUTHVIEWS No. 202 (South Centre, 17 July 2020). Available from <u>https://www.southcentre.int/southviews-no-202-17-july-2020/</u>.
³ For the purposes of this paper, "local production" refers to manufacturing of pharmaceuticals by local State-owned pharmaceutical companies, local private pharmaceutical companies, and joint-ventures of local private or State-owned and foreign pharmaceutical companies.

inputs for health systems. This could be an opportunity to ensure that health, rather than purely commercial gains, becomes the main objective of the pharmaceutical industry.

Finally, this paper does not refer to the necessary investments, technologies, scales of production, competitiveness etc., important aspects when talking about local production. The main objective of this document is to reopen the debate on an issue that had been somehow left aside and that now regains urgent relevance with the COVID-19 crisis.

I. BACKGROUND: THE VIEW OF UN AGENCIES ON PHARMACEUTICAL PRODUCTION IN DEVELOPING COUNTRIES⁴

The unprecedented global health crisis caused by the coronavirus disease (COVID-19) pandemic during the first quarter of 2020 has reopened the discussion about local pharmaceutical production, which has become now particularly relevant and urgent. The COVID-19 crisis has highlighted the global interdependence in the supply of pharmaceuticals. No country is self-sufficient. Many industrialized countries are taking the decision to repatriate or develop the production of active pharmaceutical ingredients (APIs). Many Governments are beginning to talk about pharmaceutical sovereignty and/or health security.⁵If this becomes a reality,⁶ developing countries will have to begin and/or strengthen local production of medicines and vaccines. In particular, the war to obtain the future vaccine for COVID-19 does not look easy with these new developments as they may further concentrate the control over vaccines' production in a few developed countries. Currently, about 80 per cent of global vaccine sales come from five large multi-national corporations.⁷

As early as the 1980s, three agencies in the United Nations system were already interested in the local manufacturing of drugs in developing countries: UNIDO⁸ and UNCTAD, which provided technical assistance in the area of the transfer of technology in the pharmaceutical field,⁹ and WHO, which created the Action Programme on Essential Drugs.¹⁰

During its first 20 years, the WHO Action Programme on Essential Drugs gave priority to the development of national drug policies, and its position on drug manufacturing in developing countries was always ambiguous or openly contrary to it. Thus, Kapan and Laing stated in 2005 that "if a developing country with manufacturing facilities is able to finish off bulk active ingredients sourced from developed or other countries at high costs, such manufacture may have no impact whatever on patient access to needed medicines."¹¹

It is clear from the findings of Kaplan and Laing, (the latter was responsible for this area in the WHO Medicines Programme) that WHO was not, at that time, in favor of promoting the production of medicines in developing countries:

⁷ See WHO, Vaccine market. Global Vaccine Supply, availab <u>https://www.who.int/immunization/programmes_systems/procurement/market/global_supply/en/.</u>

⁴ For the purposes of this paper, see Annex 1: "Basic Concepts and Definitions" for our definitions of pharmaceutical industry, local production, active pharmaceutical ingredients (APIs).

⁵ See, e.g. Carlos Correa, "Lessons from COVID-19: Pharmaceutical Production as a Strategic Goal", SOUTHVIEWS No. 202 (South Centre, July 2020). Available from <u>https://www.southcentre.int/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/SouthViews-Correa.pdf</u>.

 ⁶ See Nirmalya Syam, "EU Parliament adopts resolution on public health strategy post-COVID-19 based on use of TRIPS flexibilities to ensure access to health technologies" SOUTHVIEWS No. 329 (South Centre, 12 August 2020). Available from <u>https://us5.campaign-archive.com/?u=fa9cf38799136b5660f367ba6&id=dc238cfbb4</u>.
 ⁷ See WHO, Vaccine market. Global Vaccine Supply, available at

⁸ ONUDI « La croissance de l'industrie pharmaceutique dans les pays en développement : Problèmes et perspectives » (New York, 1980).

⁹ M. Stork, and S. Wanandi, "Guidelines and recommendations for the establishment of a low cost pharmaceutical plant" (UNCTAD, Geneva, 1980) p. 72.

¹⁰ Germán Velásquez, Salud, medicamentos y Tercer Mundo, (Madrid, IEPALA, 1986).

¹¹ Warren Kaplan and Richard Laing, "Local production of pharmaceuticals: industrial policy and access to medicines – an overview of key concepts, issues and opportunities for future research" (English). Health, Nutrition and Population (HNP) discussion paper. (Washington, DC: World Bank). Available from http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/551391468330300283/Local-production-of-pharmaceuticals-industrial-policy-and-access-to-medicines-an-overview-of-key-concepts-issues-and-opportunities-for-future-research.

"[O]ur preliminary conclusions are:

- In many parts of the world, there is no reason to produce medicines domestically since it makes little economic sense.
- In the local pharmaceutical manufacturing sector, local production is often not reliable and, even if reliable, it does not necessarily mean that medicine prices are reduced for the end user.
- If many countries adopt local production, the result may be less access to medicines, since production facilities in many countries may mean forgoing economies of scale.
- It may be possible for small country markets to be coordinated or otherwise joined together to create economies of scale. (...)
- For many countries, technical expertise, raw materials, quality standards, and production and laboratory equipment need to be imported, with the result that foreign exchange savings may be small or non-existent.
- Few developing countries have the capacity to produce active ingredients for pharmaceutical manufacture."¹²

A WHO literature review of local production and access to medicines in low- and middleincome countries published in 2011 concludes:

- "We note the predominance of case studies and surveys and the relative lack of econometric and time series studies linking local production and access.
- Our brief review of the UNCTAD technology transfer literature does not suggest any robust attempt to link local production and access to medicines, but this may not be surprising, as technology transfer may be considered industrial rather than health policy, and the case study methodology is not strictly applicable to investigate such a link.
- The business and economic literature that we have seen also is concentrated on the upstream side (e.g., supply side, industrial policy, knowledge spillovers, innovation etc.) with seemingly little information on the downstream issues of local production and access to medicines.
- The public health literature on the subject of local production is directed predominantly towards the issue of intellectual property rights and access to medicines.
- It seems quite remarkable that many of the pricing surveys do not distinguish the price of local versus foreign producers on a product-by-product basis.
- There is an almost complete absence of information on the link between local production and access to medical devices. (...)".¹³

Local production has been a subject of discussion in the World Health Assembly (WHA) since the 1970s. Element 4 of the resolution 61.21 (2008) on a Global Strategy and Plan of Action on Public Health, Innovation and Intellectual Property (GSPOA)¹⁴ is about the promotion and transfer of technology, and the production of health products in developing countries is the first recommended action.

In this context, and as recommended by the GSPOA, a project to explore ways in which local production and technology transfer could be strengthened in a number of low- and middle-income countries was launched by WHO in 2009 in cooperation with UNCTAD. The project,

¹² Kaplan and Laing, "Local production of pharmaceuticals".

¹³ WHO "Local production and access to medicines in Low- and middle-income countries A literature review and critical analysis", (Geneva 2011). Available from https://www.who.int/phi/oublications/Local Production Literature Review.pdf?ua=1.

https://www.who.int/phi/publications/Local Production Literature Review.pdf?ua=1. ¹⁴ WHA 61.21 The Global Strategy and Plan of Action on Public Health, Innovation and Intellectual Property, 2008. Available from https://www.who.int/phi/implementation/phi_globstat_action/en/.

titled "Improving access to medicines in developing countries through technology transfer related to medical products and local production," concluded in September 2016.

Several UNCTAD publications, in the context of this project, analyze and promote the local production of medicines in developing countries.

In the document "Tool Box for Policy Coherence in Access to Medicines and Local Pharmaceutical Production^{"15} for instance, UNCTAD presents s an overview of policy tools that developing countries may consider to create a framework conducive for promoting local pharmaceutical production and access to medicines: "As the promotion of local pharmaceutical production depends on the coordination of various areas of policy, such as drug regulation, research and development (R&D), investment, trade and intellectual property, the Tool Box emphasizes the importance of ensuring coherence among policies that at first sight appear unrelated to each other."¹⁶

In another publication, "Local Production of Pharmaceuticals and Related Technology Transfer in Developing Countries",¹⁷ UNCTAD analyses several case studies from Argentina, Bangladesh, Colombia, Ethiopia, Indonesia, Jordan Thailand and Uganda.

By giving concrete examples of successful technology transfer initiatives in the area of pharmaceutical production, the UNCTAD case studies "provide a number of important lessons for policy-makers and other stakeholders in both developing and developed countries on issues of investment, science, technology and innovation, and intellectual property rights."¹⁸

In April 2017, WHO convened an interagency consultation to discuss local production of essential medicines. The meeting was held in Geneva and was attended by representatives of 14 international agencies. Given the position that WHO had held on the issue, not surprisingly, one of the conclusions of the consultation was: "While it may be feasible to develop local production initially, commercial sustainability remains a challenge when the medicines and health products produced through local production can be more expensive than the commercially available alternatives including imported products".¹⁹

Interestingly, another UN agency, UNIDO, has held a position quite different from that dominating in WHO. Since 2006, UNIDO has provided technical cooperation and advisory services to advance local pharmaceutical production (LPP) in developing countries with a wide range of partners. Under a global project, UNIDO contributed to improving the operational environment and technical capacities of local manufacturers and helped "mainstream" LPP as a global development theme. This engagement has established UNIDO as a leading organization on the LPP agenda. For UNIDO, LPP is important for developing countries for several reasons:

UNCTAD, "Local Production of Pharmaceuticals".

¹⁵ UNCTAD, "Tool Box for Policy Coherence in Access to Medicines and Local Pharmaceutical Production". Available from <u>https://unctad.org/en/PublicationsLibrary/diaepcb2017d2_en.pdf.</u> ¹⁶ UNCTAD "Tool Box for Policy Coherence".

¹⁷ UNCTAD, "Local Production of Pharmaceuticals and Related Technology Transfer in Developing Countries. A of from series case studies by the UNCTAD Secretariat" Available https://unctad.org/en/PublicationsLibrary/diaepcb2011d7 en.pdf.

¹⁹ WHO, "Report of the interagency consultation on local production of essential medicines and health products", 25 April 2017, Available from https://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/255847/WHO-EMP-2017.02eng.pdf?sequence=1.

- "More than two billion people worldwide cannot get the medicines they need.
- LPP can help vulnerable populations, especially those in remote rural areas, to access quality medicines, thus contributing to "leaving no one behind, and reaching the furthest behind first, the overarching principle of the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development.
- LPP can reduce dependency on international donations and the shrinking number of overseas companies that dominate the global market.
- LPP is easier to control and can help curb the vast influx of substandard medicines into developing countries."²⁰

All of the above seems to indicate that the position of WHO in contrast to other UN agencies, such as UNCTAD and UNIDO, has been that if the production capacity of developed countries is sufficient to supply the world market, it is not worth promoting the production of medicines in developing countries. As we will see below, this assumption is challenged by the nationalism in the production of medicines and vaccines that seems to have emerged with COVID-19.

²⁰ UNIDO, "Pharmaceutical production in developing countries" (Vienna, 2020). Available from <u>https://www.unido.org/our-focus-advancing-economic-competitiveness-investing-technology-and-innovation-competitiveness-business-environment-and-upgrading/pharmaceutical-production-developing-countries.</u>

II. COVID-19 "VACCINE NATIONALISM"

As noted, one of the realities that the health crisis caused by COVID-19 has made evident is the interdependence between all countries in terms of the production of medicines and vaccines. The pandemic has shown, for example, the extent to which developed countries depend on inputs from countries outside the United States (US) and the European Union (EU), notably from China and India.

Beyond the fights over drug markets or future vaccines related to the pandemic, the United States of America, Germany, France and the United Kingdom are now considering how to recover their pharmaceutical sovereignty in order to depend less on other countries.²¹

The European Commission launched an online public consultation on the Pharmaceutical Strategy for Europe. Coming in the wake of the COVID-19 pandemic, the Strategy, which will also inform the newly proposed EU4Health Programme and align with Horizon Europe for research and innovation, will aim to ensure Europe's supply of safe and affordable medicines to meet patients' needs and support the European pharmaceutical industry in remaining an innovator and world leader.²²

Stella Kyriakides, European Commissioner for Health and Food Safety, said: "The Pharmaceutical Strategy for Europe is a cornerstone of our policy in the area of health for the next five years, (...) we will be responding to the challenges amplified by the COVID-19 pandemic and all the structural issues on access, affordability and the strategic **autonomy** of our Union on medicines."²³

The United States, the European Union and the United Kingdom have purchased the first 2.6 billion doses of vaccines currently in development. The United States Government has given more than \$11 billion to eight pharmaceutical companies in the "Operation Warp Speed" mostly for the development and manufacture of vaccines and has purchased more than 1.2 billion doses. By pre-purchasing doses from the most promising competitors in such large quantities, countries are hedging their bets on which vaccines will be approved first, and how many doses their immunity may require. The industrialized world will be supplied first, and the vaccine will take months or years to reach developing countries.²⁴

At the time the novel coronavirus started to spread in 2020, it was clear that the stocks or production capacity of masks or alcohol-based hand rub, breathing assistance devices or even the global capacity to produce vaccines, were unknown. Who were the producers and how could they respond to the quantities needed? Prices shot up and some countries imposed export restrictions."²⁵ The European Union moved to limit exports of medical

²¹ Lopez Girondo, A. "El COVID 19 le hizo ver a la UE su dependencia en la industria farmacéutica", May 2020 https://www.tiempoar.com.ar/nota/el-covid-19-le-hizo-ver-a-la-ue-su-dependencia-en-la-industria-farmaceutica.

 ²² European Commission – Press release "Pharmaceutical Strategy: European Commission launches open public consultation", (16 June 2020). Available from https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/ip_20_1065.
 ²³ European Commission – Press release "Pharmaceutical Strategy (emphasis added).

²⁴ Jina Moore, "Vaccine nationalism is unfair and unwise". By putting themselves at the front of the line for COVID-19 shots, the US and other countries might make poorer nations wait years for theirs. It does not have to be this way. In Globe Ideas, <u>https://www.bostonglobe.com/2020/08/29/opinion/vaccine-nationalism-is-unfair-unwise/.</u>

unwise/. ²⁵ Germán Velásquez, "Rethinking R&D for pharmaceuticals products after the novel coronavirus COVID-19 shock", Policy Brief No. 75 (South Centre, April 2020). Available from <u>https://www.southcentre.int/policy-brief-75-april-2020/</u>.

equipment outside the EU: "We need to protect our health workers, who are in the first line of defense against the virus," said Ursula von der Leyen on 15 March 2020.²⁶

The EU wants to recover the production of medicines "exiled" in Asia due to low labor costs in that continent. This would be the beginning of deglobalization in the pharmaceutical sector.²⁷

Germany's Federal Minister of Health, Jens Spahn, announced his intention to initiate consultations with EU partners about the possibility to relocate the production of certain active pharmaceutical ingredients (APIs) back to Germany.²⁸

He is not the only one worried about pharma supply chains: Emmanuel Macron wants to relocate certain drug production to France. "The coronavirus pandemic has put the spotlight on health security issues (...) From Thursday, we will launch an initiative to relocate certain critical production", announced the French president.²⁹ He recently referred to the relocation of pharmaceutical production as a matter of "pharmaceutical security and industrial sovereignty".³⁰

By relocating production, industrialized countries have shown they are willing to pay more to protect their pharmaceutical autonomy. Paradoxically, as mentioned above, WHO has largely discouraged developing countries from producing medicines locally, arguing that locally manufactured products could cost more than imported ones and that the sole priority was to ensure access to low cost pharmaceuticals.

If the US and EU decide to relocate their pharmaceutical industries and become autonomous in their production of pharmaceuticals, including active ingredients, this would be an opportunity for many developing countries to start or strengthen local production (formulation) of medicines through the import of APIs from China and India as well as to develop, at the national or regional level, their capacity to move up in the value chain and growingly produce APIs. Biosimilars' production offers an opportunity that developing countries should seize, as biologicals account for a growing share of the pharmaceutical market.³¹

A reorganization of global pharmaceutical production could perhaps be beneficial to increasing access to medicines and other pharmaceuticals in developing countries, and states (public sector) should be more involved in promoting the production of essential inputs for health systems. As States become more involved in the production of medicines and other health products, this could be an opportunity to emphasize and put health objectives ahead of commercial interests. This could be the occasion to make health, rather than purely commercial gains, the main objective of the pharmaceutical industry.

²⁶ Lili Bayer, Jillian Deutsch, Jakob Hanke Vela and Paola Tamma, "EU moves to limit exports of medical equipment outside the bloc", *Politico*, 15 March 2020. Available from <u>https://www.politico.eu/article/coronavirus-eu-limit-exports-medical-equipment/</u>.
²⁷ Lopez Girondo, A. "EI COVID 19 le hizo ver a la UE su dependencia en la industria farmacéutica", May 2020

²⁷ Lopez Girondo, A. "El COVID 19 le hizo ver a la UE su dependencia en la industria farmacéutica", May 2020 <u>https://www.tiempoar.com.ar/nota/el-covid-19-le-hizo-ver-a-la-ue-su-dependencia-en-la-industria-farmaceutica</u>.

²⁸ GTAI Germany Trade & Invest, "Covid-19 Fuels Debate over API Production Locations", 14 April 2020. Available from <u>https://www.gtai.de/gtai-en/invest/industries/life-sciences/covid-19-fuels-debate-over-api-production-locations-239724.</u>
²⁹ See Capital "Empanyed Mean weit releasting to the science of the

²⁹ See Capital, "Emmanuel Macron veut relocaliser en France des productions critiques de médicaments", 17.06.2020. Available from <u>https://www.capital.fr/economie-politique/emmanuel-macron-veut-relocaliser-en-france-des-productions-critiques-de-medicaments-1372801.</u>

³⁰ Jean-Michel Bezat in Le Monde « Le gouvernement amorce une politique de relocalisation des médicaments », 19 Juin 2020.

³¹ See, e.g., Pablo Lavarello, Graciela Gutman, Sebastián Sztulwark (Coordinadores), *EXPLORANDO EL CAMINO DE LA IMITACIÓN CREATIVA: La industria biofarmacéutica Argentina en los 2000*, (Libro, CEUR-CONICET, 2018).

According Nature,³² as of 7 September 2020, there are more than 231 candidate vaccines against COVID-19 and 33 vaccine candidates are in clinical trials, that are being developed in different parts of the world. The current COVID-19 vaccine pipeline comprises a broad range of technology platforms, including traditional and novel approaches. Attempts by some Governments, such as that of the United States of America, to buy the future vaccine have led to talk of "vaccine nationalism." The expression "vaccine nationalism" describes the circumstance when a country manages to secure doses of vaccine for its own citizens or residents before they are made available to other countries.³³ This can be done, for instance, through advance market commitments or pre-purchase agreements between a Government and a vaccine manufacturer. For instance, in April, the CEO of the French company Sanofi, whose COVID-19 vaccine work has received partial funding from the United States Biomedical Advanced Research and Development Authority (BARDA) announced that the USA had the "right to the largest pre-order" of its future vaccine.³⁴

The UK Government announced on 12 August 2020 two new agreements that would secure an additional 90 million coronavirus vaccines for its citizens. The in-principle agreements with Novavax and Johnson and Johnson's Janssen bring the UK total number of advance arrangements for a coronavirus vaccine to six, involving four different types of vaccines. Novavax is slated to sell the UK 60 million doses of its candidate, with some to be manufactured in the UK by Fujifilm Diosynth Biotechnologies. The UK will support a Phase 3 clinical trial, with the National Institute for Health Research making its network and expertise available. Janssen would provide 30 million doses of its candidate, which is based on the formula from its successful Ebola vaccine, on a not-for-profit basis. The UK agreed to help pay for global clinical trials of the two-dose immunization.³⁸

In August 2020, Russian President Vladimir Putin stated that a COVID-19 vaccine, dubbed "Sputnik V" and developed by Russia's Gamaleya Research Institute, had been green-lit for use in the country. The vaccine is being produced primarily for the domestic market, but Moscow is already in talks about exports, the health ministry said. Campaigns of mass vaccinations could start in Russia in December or January.³⁶

On 12 August 2020, the US Government announced the purchase of 100 million doses of Moderna's experimental coronavirus vaccine for about \$1.5 billion, the Department of Health and Human Services said. The deal gives the government an option to buy another 400 million doses. The US Government has now committed up to \$2.48 billion to Moderna's vaccine — including support for late-stage clinical trials, expanded manufacturing and other development activities along with the latest purchase.³⁷

³² Tung Thanh Le, Jakob P. Kramer, Robert Chen & Stephen Mayhew "Evolution of the COVID-19 development landscape", Nature Reviews Drug Discovery (7 September 2020). Available from https://www.nature.com/articles/d41573-020-00151-8. ³³ Santos Rutschman A., "How 'vaccine nationalism' could block vulnerable populations' access to COVID-19

vaccines" 2020, https://theconversation.com/how-vaccine-nationalism-could-block-vulnerable-17 June populations-access-to-covid-19-vaccines-140689. This expression was used by WHO Director-General Tedros Adhanom Ghebreyesus at a panel discussion on 6 August 2020. See https://www.swissinfo.ch/eng/reuters/globalrecovery-could-be-faster-if-covid-vaccine-made-available-to-all---who-chief/45951960. ³⁴ P. Benkimoun, « Sanofi et un vaccin contre le Covid-19 en priorité pour les Etats-Unis : une polémique vite

devenue politique en France » Le Monde (15 May 2020).

³⁵ UK Government Press Release, "UK government secures new COVID-19 vaccines and backs global clinical, trial",14 August 2020. Available from https://www.gov.uk/government/news/uk-government-secures-new-covid-19-vaccines-and-backs-global-clinical-trial.

³⁶ Laura Kayali, "Russia produces first batch of its coronavirus vaccine", *Politico*, 15 August 2020. Available from https://www.politico.eu/article/russia-begins-production-of-coronavirus-vaccine/. ³⁷ Zachary Brennan "The next unprecedented vaccine hurdle: Making hundreds of millions of doses", *Politico* (13

August 2020), https://money.yahoo.com/next-unprecedented-vaccine-hurdle-making-235507169.html.

Vaccine nationalism is not new. In 2009, during the influenza A (H1N1) pandemic, a similar "nationalism" arose. Access to vaccines and treatments was determined by purchasing power, and the high-income countries secured the supplies for their populations before the rest of the world.³⁸ Most of the vaccines for influenza A (H1N1) were bought and stored by the USA, Germany, Belgium, Spain, France, Italy, the Netherlands and Switzerland.³⁹ Many developing countries never received their orders, which were placed at the same time as the industrialized countries made their purchase.⁴⁰

At that time, several industrialized countries entered into pre-purchase agreements with some vaccine manufacturers. It was said that the global production capacity was 2 billion doses, of which the United States pre-purchased 600 million; All of the pre-purchases came from developed countries.⁴¹

Some of the world's richest countries fought to be the first to get the vaccines and treatments. Developing countries—among the worst affected—were pushed to the back of the queue, as Western nations signed deals with pharmaceutical producers to guarantee access to vaccines. Australia even stopped a domestic producer from exporting doses to the US until it had immunized its entire population. For many global health experts, the swine flu was a warning for the far more serious coronavirus crisis, which has already killed more than 800,000 people as of 26 August 2020 and brought economies around the world to a standstill. The current COVID-19 pandemic could lead to a geopolitical fight over vaccines that would exceed the one that occurred over the influenza A (H1N1) pandemic.⁴² It has been rightly noted in this regard that:

For those who believe that a vaccine for COVID-19 will end or largely contain this pandemic or who hope that new drugs will be discovered to combat its effects, there is plenty cause for concern. Instead of working together to craft and implement a global strategy, a growing number of countries are taking a "my nation first" approach to developing and distributing potential vaccines or other pharmaceutical treatments.⁴³

The result of this vaccine nationalism will be that the vaccine may take months, if not years, to reach most developing countries. Perhaps, as in the past, companies or countries will make a symbolic donation of their vaccines to poor countries through WHO.⁴⁴ This will not be a sustainable solution.

This approach towards moving away from a collective, global and equitable strategy to confront and combat the pandemic is exemplified by a number of recent events and statements:

• Access to COVID-19 Tools (ACT) Accelerator: on 4 May 2020, the EU "Commission registered €7.4 billion, equivalent to \$8 US billion, in pledges from donors worldwide

³⁸ Rebecca Weintraub, Asaf Bitton and Mark L. Rosenberg, "The Danger of Vaccine Nationalism", *Harvard Business Law Review* (June 2020). Available from <u>https://hbr.org/2020/05/the-danger-of-vaccine-nationalism.</u>

³⁹ Germán Velásquez, "Managing an A(H1N1) Pandemic: Public Health or Healthy business", in *Protecting the Health of the Poor*, Karan A. and Sodhi G., eds. (London, Zed Books, 2015).

⁴⁰ Personal communication with Argentine Minister of Health Ginés Gonzalez Garcia.

 ⁴¹ Santos Rutschman A., "How 'vaccine nationalism' could block vulnerable populations' access to COVID-19 vaccines" 17 June 2020, <u>https://theconversation.com/how-vaccine-nationalism-could-block-vulnerable-populations-access-to-covid-19-vaccines-140689.</u>
 ⁴² Milne, R., and Vrow D. "Why vaccine 'nationalism' could slow coronavirus fight", *Financial Times* (14 May

⁴² Milne, R., and Vrow D. "Why vaccine 'nationalism' could slow coronavirus fight", *Financial Times* (14 May 2020). Available from <u>https://www.ft.com/content/6d542894-6483-446c-87b0-96c65e89bb2c.</u>

⁴³ Weintraub, Bitton, and Rosenberg, "The Danger of Vaccine Nationalism".

⁴⁴ WHO, « Don de vaccins contre la grippe pandémique H1N1, 10 novembre 2009 ». Available from https://www.who.int/mediacentre/news/statements/2009/pandemic vaccine agreement 20091110/fr/

during the Coronavirus Global Response pledging event."45 Leaders said that each euro or dollar will be channeled through global health organizations such as CEPI⁴⁶, Gavi, the Vaccines Alliance, and the Global Fund and Unitaid.⁴⁷ CEPI and Gavi will work under the umbrella of the Access to COVID-19 Tools (ACT) Accelerator Vaccine Taskforce.⁴⁸ Who will be the partners in this ACT Accelerator initiative? Public sector, industry, research, funders, regulators and international organizations. "Business partners will in principle not be required to forgo their intellectual property". 49 Countries initially involved include France, Germany, the United Kingdom, Saudi Arabia, South Africa, Italy, Norway, Spain and Malaysia. Many countries have not joined the Accelerator initiative.50

- Cyrus Poonawalla, the chief executive of the Serum Institute of India, the world's largest producer of vaccine doses, said: "A majority of the vaccine, at least initially, would have to go to our countrymen before it goes abroad."⁵¹ This statement is understandable considering the size of the Indian population. A bit problematic when you know that India has the highest capacity in the world for vaccine production.
- AstraZeneca reported that due to the \$79 million investment from the UK, the first 30 million doses of the vaccine it is developing with the University of Oxford would be allocated to that country. Then, on 21 May 2020, the United States pledged as much as \$1.2 billion to the company in order to obtain at least 300 million doses, with the first to be delivered as early as October 2020.52
- According to the map of COVID-19 temporary trade measures (11 June 2020)⁵³: COVID-19 Temporary Export Measures Affected products include personal protection equipment (e.g., masks, gloves), pharma products, hand sanitizer, food and certain other products. Export restrictions/bans (95 countries) Export liberalizations (2 countries) Export restrictions and liberalizations (3 countries) None (139 countries)
- The Donald Trump Government reached a controversial agreement to take the entire global supply for the next three months of remdesivir (for which the result of published

⁴⁵ European Commission Press release, "Coronavirus Global Response: €7.4 billion raised for universal access to vaccines Brussels". Mav 2020). Available (4 from file:///Users/German/Downloads/Coronavirus Global Response 7.4 billion raised for universal access to v

accines%20(2).pdf. ⁴⁶ The Coalition for Epidemic Preparedness Innovations (CEPI) is a foundation endowed by donations from governments, philanthropic organizations and civil society organizations. It was established to fund independent research projects for the development of vaccines.

P. Wintour P. "World leaders pledge €7.4bn to research Covid-19 vaccine", The Guardian (4 May 2020). https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/may/04/world-leaders-pledge-74bn-euros-to-research-covid-19-vaccine 48 Global Vaccine Summit on 4 June 2020, "Chair's Summary", https://www.Gavi.org/sites/default/files/2020-06/4-

June-2020-Global-Vaccine-Summit-Gavi-3rd-Replenishment-Chairs-Summary.pdf. European Commission Questions and Answers, Brussels 28 May,

https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/ganda 20 958. ⁵⁰ European Commission Questions and Answers, op cit.

⁵¹ Zeba Siddiqui, "India's Serum Institute to make millions of potential coronavirus vaccine doses", Nasdaq (29 April 2020). Available from https://www.nasdag.com/articles/indias-serum-institute-to-make-millions-of-potentialcoronavirus-vaccine-doses-2020-04-29. ⁵² Sara Marley, "AstraZeneca Aims for 30 Million U.K. Vaccine Doses by September" Bloomberg (17 May 2020).

Available from https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-05-17/astrazeneca-aims-for-30-million-u-k-vaccinedoses-by-september. ⁵³Map of COVID-19 temporary trade measures, 11 June 2020, <u>https://www.macmap.org/covid19.</u>

clinical trials do not show efficacy⁵⁴), one of the drugs being used in the treatment of COVID-19. The drug, produced by the US pharmaceutical company Gilead Sciences, is the first to be approved by US authorities for the treatment of the disease. According to the announcement by the Department of Health and Human Services, the agreement with Gilead guarantees 500,000 treatments, equivalent to 100 per cent of July production, 90 per cent of production in August and 90 per cent of production in September.⁵⁵

Never in the history of the pharmaceutical industry have such massive pledges of public funds for getting access to medicines or vaccines been seen. It is difficult to calculate and distinguish the sums channeled to the ACT Accelerator, CEPI, WHO, Gavi and to the pharmaceutical companies themselves through the so-called "Advance market commitments" (AMC). It is not very clear what the ownership status of the products resulting from these efforts will be. The costs and prices of the future vaccines are not clear either. Governments are buying and paying in advance for products that do not yet exist and whose safety and efficacy, if obtained, is uncertain.

Beyond the massive funding there is a need for a real global coordination capacity to ensure safety, efficacy of the products and equity in vaccine and treatment distributions according to well-defined priorities. Health workers and vulnerable people in all affected countries should be the first to receive the vaccine.

Ultimately, the race to develop and distribute a vaccine to prevent COVID-19 is overwhelmingly dominated by the private sector with a few large pharmaceutical companies playing a central role. How will we ensure that this "commercial marathon" will end up with COVID-19 vaccines and related treatments that are safe and effective?

Massive public subsidies to the private sector, provided blindly, without clear conditions on products' characteristics, intellectual property protection, prices and distribution priorities, puts at risk the global solution that is needed. If the problem is planetary, the solution has to be structured in a global way. Who will be the arbiter to avoid the "vaccines nationalism"?⁵⁶ This should be the role of WHO, but as the World Health Assembly of 18-19 May 2020 made it clear, industrialized countries are not willing to have WHO implement binding normative or governance instruments.⁵⁷ Thus, WHO recommends priorities for the distribution of the vaccines at national level: first health personnel, for example, then vulnerable people over 65, then people with other health problems. The key question is what can WHO do to secure that those priorities are respected?

A number of initiatives to address the COVID-10 health crisis have been launched or reformulated, as discussed below, by WHO and other organizations. How can it be ensured that the global interests pursued by WHO, the Global Fund, Gavi, CEPI, COVAX will not be overridden by national and commercial interests? According to *Le Monde*'s health specialist, Paul Benkimoun, "The technological and financial battle being waged by the world's pharmaceutical companies to develop a vaccine is furious. It is a savage competition that

⁵⁴ Jin-Hong Yoo, "Uncertainty about the Efficacy of Remdesivir on COVID 19", *Journal of Korean Medical Science* (10 June 2020) DOI: 10.3346/jkms.2020.35.e221.

 ⁵⁵ BBC Mundo, "Remdesivir: la polémica compra de EE.UU. de casi toda la existencia mundial del prometedor fármaco para combatir el covid-19", 1 July 2020, <u>https://www.bbc.com/mundo/noticias-internacional-53254231.</u>
 ⁵⁶ See, e.g. Francisco Sercovich, "Coronavirus pandemic: the vaccine as exit strategy A GLOBAL HURDLE

⁵⁰ See, e.g. Francisco Sercovich, "Coronavirus pandemic: the vaccine as exit strategy A GLOBAL HURDLE RACE AGAINST TIME WITH A SPLIT JURY", SOUTHVIEWS No. 203, 24 July 2020, Available from <u>https://www.southcentre.int/southviews-no-203-24-july-2020/</u>.

⁵⁷ Nirmalya Syam, Mirza Alas, and Vitor Ido, "The 73rd World Health Assembly and Resolution on COVID-19: Quest of Global Solidarity for Equitable Access to Health Products", Policy Brief No. 78 (South Centre, May 2020). Available from https://www.southcentre.int/policy-brief-78-may-2020/.

suffers from a lack of collaboration and clear objectives".⁵⁸ Future vaccines and treatments for COVID-19 are being considered as unprecedented commercial opportunities rather than a necessary tool to avoid suffering and deaths at a global scale in response to a humanitarian need.

One of the clear lessons of COVID-19 is, as noted, the interdependence of countries in the production of medicines and APIs. Interdependence that in cases of emergency can lead to a nationalistic response, which -aggravated by the inequalities between developed and developing countries- will inevitably lead to rich countries supplying themselves first. In this context, a central element of a well-articulated Global Preparedness for Health Emergencies would be the strengthening of local production of medicines and vaccines. It is local production that will be able to secure health sovereignty so that developing countries can ensure the availability of pharmaceuticals for prevention and treatment.

⁵⁸ Paul Benkimoun, « Coronavirus : la guerre sans merci des laboratoires pour un vaccin », *Le Monde*, 24 Juin 2020.

III. COVID-19 GLOBAL VACCINE ACCESS FACILITY (COVAX FACILITY)⁵⁹

The WHO ACT Accelerator is a global collaboration to accelerate development, production, and equitable access to COVID-19 tests, treatments, and vaccines. Launched at the end of April 2020, it brings together Governments, scientists, businesses, civil society, and philanthropists and global health organizations.

The ACT Accelerator launched a COVID-19 Global Vaccine Access Facility (COVAX Facility) in June 2020. The new facility will pool resources and share vaccine development risk. COVAX is co-led by Gavi,⁶¹ the Coalition for Epidemic Preparedness Innovations (CEPI) and WHO. Ninety-two low- and middle-income countries and economies will be able to access COVID-19 vaccines through.⁶²

According to WHO, "demand guarantees for vaccine manufacturers will create access to substantial volumes of vaccines that will ultimately be safe and efficacious; better allocate capital; and support the manufacturing and procurement of sufficient volumes of vaccines to support equitable access globally. All countries will be invited to participate in the COVAX Facility. This investment opportunity of US\$ 2 billion will provide vital seed funding to the Gavi Advance Market Commitment (AMC) for COVID-19 Vaccines (Gavi COVAX AMC) to support high-risk populations in low-income countries (LICs) and lower middle-income countries (LMICs), as part of the new COVAX Facility."63

As a result of the mechanism put in place, however, the COVAX Facility will enter into AMCs with the big pharmaceutical companies. This announcement has created a strong global reaction from various civil society organizations, particularly in developing countries, which are concerned about equitable access to future vaccines.⁶⁴

In June 2020, Gavi released a document titled "The COVAX Facility: an insurance policy for COVID-19 vaccines."65 Several aspects of this document are still unclear.

According to TWN,⁶⁶ it is estimated that the proposed COVAX Facility will require funding of up to US\$ 18.1 billion for the 2020/2021 vaccine supply. Of this total, US\$ 11.3 billion is sought urgently to cover investments within the next 6 months, including US\$ 2 billion in funding for advance market commitments to secure doses for low- and middle-income countries. However, the justifications, including assumptions, for these estimates have not been provided. Conditions of how public funds will be used in advance market commitments are not known.

⁵⁹ See in Annex II, "Comment on the Expression of Interest Request to Self-Financing Countries to Join the COVAX Facility as Part of the ACT Accelerator", sent by the South Centre Secretariat to its Members States on 9 July 2020. ⁶⁰ See https://www.who.int/initiatives/act-accelerator.

⁶¹ Gavi's beneficiary countries have only included the poorest, those with a Gross National Income (GNI) per capita of less than or equal to US\$ 1,580. See https://www.gavi.org/types-support/sustainability/eligibility.

https://www.gavi.org/news/media-room/92-low-middle-income-economies-eligible-access-covid-19-See vaccines-gavi-covax-amc.

Gavi, "The Gavi COVAX AMC: An investment opportunity", June 2020. Available from https://www.Gavi.org/sites/default/files/2020-06/Gavi-COVAX-AMC-IO.pdf.

Sangeeta Shashikant, "COVID-19: Global Concern that Gavi's Vaccine Initiative Promotes Inequitable Access", (Third World Network, 29 June 2020).

⁵ Gavi, "The Gavi COVAX AMC.

⁶⁶ Shashikant, COVID-19.

The Gavi COVAX AMC will produce a supply of vaccines for low-income countries (LICs) and low-middle-income countries (LMICs). It is unclear what terms and conditions will be attached to the financial instruments for developing countries. In short, the COVAX facility prioritizes the needs of self-financing countries that participate in its scheme. On pricing, the proposal states "flat pricing strategy...will be encouraged," but firms are free to set their own prices.

As noted by one commentator, "Demand for a particular vaccine (albeit with unproven effectiveness) through various competing advance purchase agreements (the COVAX facility, the European Union and United States agreements), each presumably trying to outbid one another, only serves to benefit the pharmaceutical industry's profiteering through high prices."67

The proposal states that the "Facility has access to doses of vaccine candidates through agreements that provide manufacturer-specific contingent volume guarantees to procure vaccines that meet WHO Target Product Profile to de-risk and incentivise timely investment in expansion of manufacturing capacity."

A recent MSF paper⁶⁸ points out that Gavi is a Swiss-based foundation with a mandate to finance vaccines for the world's poorest countries—currently 58 eligible countries (of an original 73 eligible countries). However, it questions Gavi's role in hosting a global "facility" for COVID-19 vaccines, which "is beyond the organization's mandate and expertise," stressing that "Gavi has no experience working with most MICs nor any high-income countries (HICs) on procuring for the countries' vaccine needs" and "does not have experience negotiating with pharmaceutical companies on behalf of these countries."

On 23rd June 2020, 45 civil society organizations sent a letter to the board members of Gavi highlighting concerns about the fact that "pharmaceutical companies are allowed to retain and pursue rights to vaccines under development, resulting in vaccines that are proprietary and under the monopoly control of individual companies. Since there has been no change in how intellectual property is handled during the pandemic, pharmaceutical companies are able to monopolize future COVID-19 vaccines and decide who does and does not get access."69 The letter points out that more than US\$ 4.5 billion of public and philanthropic funding has already been given to companies for COVID-19 vaccine research and development (R&D), and "Gavi is now designing a fund to award further money to pharmaceutical corporations."⁷⁰ It further notes that "The public and philanthropic funding already awarded should result in the delivery of effective vaccines that are designated as global public goods: sold at cost and free from monopoly control,"⁷¹ and suggests a number of criteria to finance, price and allocate vaccines.

These concerns justifiably focus on the equitable access to the vaccines to be developed. There is, however, a need to address other facets of the current situation in terms of the participation of developing countries not just as mere recipients of vaccines made abroad but as partners in their production. In fact, part of the response to the current supply crisis should be the creation or strengthening of vaccine production capacity in developing countries. Why not to think about a modality of AMCs with developing countries' producers that have the

⁶⁷ Sangeeta Shashikant, "COVID-19: Global Concern that Gavi's Vaccine Initiative Promotes Inequitable Access", (Third World Network, 29 June 2020). ⁶⁸ MSF, "COVID-19 Vaccine Global Access (COVAX) Facility: key considerations for Gavi's Global financing

https://msfaccess.org/sites/default/files/2020-06/MSF-AC COVID-19 Gavimechanism". June 2020. COVAXFacility briefing-document.pdf.

See letter https://msfaccess.org/sites/default/files/2020-06/Vax LetterToGaviBoard 22June2020-final 0.pdf. ⁷⁰ Ibid.

⁷¹ Ibid.

capacity to manufacture the new vaccines? Why not to support the technological upgrading of plants in those countries to expand the global capacity to respond to this and future vaccination needs? Why not to put in place a program for building additional manufacturing capacity in developing countries in this field so as to overcome the current oligopolistic market for vaccines? These actions should be based on the understanding that a vaccine in time of a pandemic should be in the public domain and considered a global public good.⁷²

In summary, the current response to the development and production of vaccines to address COVID-19 raises many questions and concerns. More attention should be given to the potential role of developing countries in the production (not only consumption) of such vaccines and on the policy measures that would need to be adopted (as developed countries are doing now) to ensure greater autonomy in their supply as well as to increase those countries' participation in the global production.

⁷² See, "COVID-19 Pandemic: Access to Prevention and Treatment is a Matter of National and International Security", Open letter from Dr. Carlos Correa, Executive Director of the South Centre, to Tedros Adhanom Ghebreyesus, Director-General of the World Health Organization; Francis Gurry, Director-General of the World Intellectual Property Organization; Roberto Azevêdo, Director-General of the World Trade Organization CC: António Guterres, United Nations Secretary-General CC: Verónica Michelle Bachelet, United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, <u>https://www.southcentre.int/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/COVID-19-OpenLetter-REV.pdf.</u>

IV. GLOBAL PREPAREDNESS MONITORING BOARD⁷³

The Global Preparedness Monitoring Board (GPMB) Is an independent monitoring and advocacy body. It urges political action to prepare for and mitigate the effects of global health emergencies. Co-convened in May 2018 by the World Bank Group and the World Health Organization, the Board builds on the work of the Global Health Crises Task Force and Panel, created by the United Nations Secretary-General in the wake of the 2014-2016 Ebola epidemic. The Board works independently of all parties, including its co-conveners, to provide the frankest assessments and recommendations possible. The 15-member Board is made up of political leaders, heads of agencies, and experts, led jointly by Dr Gro Harlem Brundtland, formerly Prime Minister of Norway and Director-General of the World Health Organization and Mr. Elhadj As Sy, Secretary General of the International Federation of Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies. The goals of the Board are to assess the world's ability to protect itself from health emergencies, identify critical gaps to preparedness across multiple perspectives; advocate for preparedness activities with national and international leaders and decision-makers.

The Preparedness Monitoring Board of WHO and the World Bank reviewed recommendations from previous high-level panels and commissions following the 2009 H1N1 influenza pandemic and the 2014–2016 Ebola outbreak, along with its own commissioned reports and other data.

The recommendations in this report relate to the following seven points, one of which (point 4) speaks on ensuring adequate investment in developing innovative vaccines and therapeutics and surge manufacturing capacity. This report, published in 2019, was supposed to capture all the experiences and lessons about pandemic preparedness, but it does not mention anything about possible "vaccine nationalism". Nor does it anticipate what COVID-19 has highlighted, such as the need to strengthen production capacity in developing countries. Here are the seven points of the report⁷⁴:

1. Heads of Government must commit and invest.

Heads of Government in every country must commit to preparedness by implementing their binding obligations under the International Health Regulations (IHR) (2005).

2. Countries and regional organizations must lead by example.

G7, G20 and G77 Member States and regional intergovernmental organizations must follow through on their political and funding commitments for preparedness.

3. All countries must build strong systems.

Heads of Government must appoint a national high-level coordinator with authority to maintain effective preparedness.

4. Countries, donors and multilateral institutions must be prepared for the worst.

A rapidly spreading pandemic due to a lethal respiratory pathogen (whether naturally emergent or accidentally or deliberately released) poses additional preparedness

⁷³ See, Global Preparedness Monitoring Board, A WORLD AT RISK, Annual report on Global Preparedness for Health Emergencies, (Geneva, World Health Organization, 2019). Available from https://apps.who.int/gpmb/assets/annual_report/GPMB_Annual_Report_English.pdf. ⁷⁴ Global Preparedness Monitoring Board Report, September 2019. <u>https://apps.who.int/gpmb/annual_report.html.</u>

requirements. Donors and multilateral institutions must ensure adequate investment in developing innovative vaccines and therapeutics, surge manufacturing capacity, broad-spectrum antivirals and appropriate non-pharmaceutical interventions. All countries must develop a system for immediately sharing genome sequences of any new pathogen for public health purposes along with the means to share limited medical countermeasures across countries.

5. Financing institutions must link preparedness with economic risk planning.

To mitigate the severe economic impacts of a global pandemic, the International Monetary Fund (IMF) and the World Bank must urgently renew their efforts to integrate preparedness into economic risk and institutional assessments.

6. Development assistance funders must create incentives and increase funding for preparedness.

Donors, international financing institutions, global funds and philanthropies must increase funding for the poorest and most vulnerable countries through development assistance for health and greater/earlier access to the United Nations Central Emergency Response Fund to close financing gaps for their national actions plans for health security.

7. The United Nations must strengthen coordination mechanisms.

WHO should introduce an approach to mobilize the wider national, regional and international community at earlier stages of an outbreak, prior to a declaration of an IHR (2005) Public Health Emergency of International Concern (PHEIC).

These recommendations for pandemic preparedness due to a lethal respiratory pathogen have been re-stated, annually in WHO documents and resolutions since the 2009 H1N1 pandemic. If they had been taken seriously, there would have been no shortage of masks and breathing apparatus at the beginning of 2020, and the capacity to produce vaccines would have been increased. We currently do not have the vaccine, but we also know that if the vaccine arrives tomorrow, we do not have enough production capacity installed.

V. A COVID-19 TECHNOLOGY SHARING PLATFORM: A UN RECENT INITIATIVE⁷⁵

In May 2020, the United Nations Technology Bank, together with the UNDP, UNCTAD, and WHO launched the Tech Access Partnership (TAP) as part of a coordinated approach to strengthen developing countries' responses to COVID-19 and increase access to lifesaving health technologies.

TAP aims to address critical shortages of essential health technologies and equipment by connecting manufacturers with critical expertise and emerging manufacturers in developing countries to share the information, technical expertise and resources necessary to scale up production of these tools. The Partnership will also support countries to develop affordable technologies and equipment that meet quality and safety standards.

"Now, more than ever, the global community needs to unite to save lives and secure sustainable futures. Inequalities are exacerbating the technology and digital divide when it comes to opportunities for youth, creating a divide that threatens to leave them behind," says Amina J. Mohammed, Deputy Secretary-General of the UN. "Increasing access to necessary technologies through partnerships is a crucial component of the United Nations' COVID-19 health, humanitarian and socio-economic response."76

TAP will be led by the UN Technology Bank for Least Developed Countries, established in 2016 to assist Governments with the development and adaptation of new technologies. The initiative, which is open to all developing countries, will also be supported by its core partners, UNDP, UNCTAD and WHO.

The key functions of TAP will include⁷⁷:

- Product information a digital warehouse of manufacturing and design specifications, technical knowledge and information required to increase capacity.
- Technical Guidance a technical support line to help manufacturers.
- Partnerships a platform to match companies based on expertise, needs and capacity.

The Tech Access Partnership (TAP) aims to supports developing countries to scale up local production of critical health technologies needed to combat COVID-19, including personal protective equipment, diagnostics and medical devices such as ventilators.

This UN initiative seems to confirm that COVID-19 requires rethinking of local production in developing countries.

⁷⁵ See A COVID-19 Technology Sharing Platform, <u>https://techaccesspartnership.org/.</u>

⁷⁶ UNDP, "UN agencies launch Tech Access Partnership in joint effort to scale up local production of lifesaving health technologies for COVID-19", New York, 12 May 2020. Available from https://www.undp.org/content/undp/en/home/news-

centre/news/2020/UN agencies launch Tech Access Partnership in joint effort to scale up local produ ction_of_life-saving_health_technologies_for_COVID-19.html. ⁷⁷ UNDP, "UN agencies launch Tech Access Partnership".

VI. CONCLUDING REMARKS

During the 73rd World Health Assembly (WHA) in May 2020, the United Nations Secretary-General and several Heads of State made important declarations of principle. These declarations stressed that all possible treatments, present and future, including vaccine(s) related to the COVID-19 pandemic, should be considered as global public goods and should be available, to all, at the same time and in sufficient quantities. These statements are not viable when they clash with the reality of how the global pharmaceutical market is organized and with growing nationalistic trends regarding the production and distribution of vaccines to address the pandemic.

The 73rd WHA was a little paradoxical, full of solemn declarations and a few substantial financial pledges, without precedent, while at the same time an unambitious resolution, "COVID-19 response," was approved. The resolution was far from containing clear instruments to put into practice the intentions expressed in the solemn declarations.

The COVID-19 pandemic has shown renewed efforts by developed countries to ensure autonomy in the manufacturing of pharmaceuticals and has given rise to nationalistic approaches. At the same time, it is clear that even if one or more vaccines against COVID-19 are successfully developed, there is no sufficient global manufacturing capacity to produce the billions of doses needed to protect the world population. In this context, it seems urgent to reopen the discussion about the local pharmaceutical production and how developing countries can expand their capacity to participate in the global market for APIs and pharmaceuticals, including biologicals. A portion of the public funds in the form of AMCs should go to developing countries that have the technological capacity to produce vaccines.

ANNEX I – BASIC CONCEPTS AND DEFINITIONS

The concept of "pharmaceutical industry" may be interpreted in different ways depending how it is used. In fact, this industry produces different outputs ranging from active ingredients to final products. The latter, on the hand, are not homogeneous, as they encompass products resulting from chemical synthesis, biologicals for prevention or treatment and diagnostic kits. It is useful, therefore, to clarify what is meant by that concept since policy actions that Governments can undertake differ depending on what type of products or segment of the industry' value chain are addressed.

By the expression "pharmaceutical industry" we mean a branch of manufacturing industry that produces, on an industrial scale, and commercializes therapeutic substances (medicines) presented as having preventive, diagnostic, curative or treatment properties, for human or animal diseases, as well as active ingredients for the manufacture of those substances of, synthetic or biological origin, including from plants, biochemicals and products of genetic engineering.¹

The production activities of the pharmaceutical industry can be divided into the following categories:²

- 1. Chemical synthesis the manufacture of pharmaceutical products by chemical synthesis.
- 2. Fermentation the production and separation of medicinal chemicals, such as antibiotics and vitamins, from microorganisms.
- 3. Extraction the manufacture of botanical and biological products by the extraction of organic chemicals from vegetative materials or animal tissues.
- 4. Biological production the use of microorganisms and genetic engineering tools to produce vaccines, monoclonal antibodies, etc.
- 5. Formulation the production of bulk pharmaceuticals into various dosage forms, such as tablets, capsules, injectable solutions, ointments, etc., that can be taken by the patient.

The UNIDO³ typology on pharmaceutical production in developing countries makes some useful distinctions that reflect the level of technological sophistication and value added:

- 1. Packaging of already formulated medicines and small-scale local production of sterile or non-sterile formulations.
- 2. Formulation of drugs in final dosage form and some production from imported intermediates.
- 3. Production from imported intermediates and manufacture of some intermediates from local materials.

¹ All these products are generically termed as "pharmaceuticals". See, e.g. Germán Velásquez, "Algunas reflexiones sobre la industria farmacéutica y la salud publica". In *Propiedad Intelectual, Presente y futuro*, Homenaje al profesor Carlos Correa. Directores Bergel, S. Negro, S., Ed. IBdeF Buenos Aires 2019.

Homenaje al profesor Carlos Correa. Directores Bergel, S. Negro, S., Ed. IBdeF Buenos Aires 2019. ² Warren Kaplan and Richard Laing, "Local production of pharmaceuticals: industrial policy and access to medicines – an overview of key concepts, issues and opportunities for future research" (English). Health, Nutrition and Population (HNP) discussion paper. (Washington, DC: World Bank). Available from http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/551391468330300283/Local-production-of-pharmaceuticalsindustrial-policy-and-access-to-medicines-an-overview-of-key-concepts-issues-and-opportunities-for-futureresearch.

research. ³ United Nations Industrial Development Organisation (UNIDO), Appropriate industrial technology for drugs and pharmaceuticals, New York, NY, 1980. Monographs on Appropriate Industrial Technology, 10.

4. Production of active substances and processing to produce the required pharmaceutical dosage forms.

Local pharmaceutical production may be undertaken by:

- 1. Local State-owned public pharmaceutical companies.
- 2. Local National private pharmaceutical companies
- 3. Multinational pharmaceutical companies
- 4. Joint ventures of local private national and foreign pharmaceutical companies.
- 5. Joint ventures of State-owned and foreign pharmaceutical companies.

In some cases, local production takes place on the basis of technology in possession of the company, eventually protected under patents or trade secrets, or is carried out under licenses granted by other firms. In developing countries, the latter has been a common situation. The licensing agreements usually allow the licensees to get know how, active ingredients and the data files necessary for the marketing approval of the licensed products.⁴

The concept of Active Pharmaceutical Ingredient (API) has been defined by WHO in 2011.⁵ It is a substance used in a finished pharmaceutical product (FPP), intended to furnish pharmacological activity or to otherwise have direct effect in the diagnosis, cure, mitigation, treatment or prevention of disease, or to have direct effect in restoring, correcting or modifying physiological functions in human beings.⁶

The active pharmaceutical ingredient (API) is the central component of any drug. Production of APIs has traditionally been done by specialized chemical companies or pharmaceutical companies themselves in their home countries. The marketing of APIs for the pharmaceutical industry, produced by the chemical industry is often done by brokers who do not produce, they only speculate with the purchase and sale of APIs.

In recent years, many pharmaceutical companies have opted to undertake manufacturing of APIs overseas to cut costs. A leading manufacturer of APIs is TEVA Pharmaceuticals (Israel). With over 300 API products, it has the industry's largest portfolio. Another leading manufacturer is the Indian company Dr. Reddy's, with more than 60 APIs in use today. Other industry giants are Pfizer, Novartis, Sanofi, Boehringer Ingelheim, and Bristol-Meyers Squibb. Each of these companies specializes in different APIs, producing most of them in Asia.7

Pharmaceutical companies in developed countries used to produce the APIs, build the capsule, tablet, etc. and package the medicine, but this is no longer the case.⁸ While many pharmaceutical companies are located in the United States and in the EU, most API manufacturers are overseas. The largest are located in Asia, particularly in India and China.⁹

⁴ See, e.g. Daniel Simonet, "Licensing Agreements in the Pharmaceutical Industry", Journal of Medical Marketing 2(4):329-341 (September 2002). DOI: 10.1057/palgrave.jmm.5040090.

⁶ WHO, "Definition of Active Pharmaceutical Ingredient", Working document QAS/11.426/Rev.1 (Geneva, July 2011). Available from https://www.who.int/medicines/areas/quality_safety/quality_assurance/DefinitionAPI-QAS11-426Rev1-

^{08082011.}pdf. Kathlyn Stone, "What Is an Active Pharmaceutical Ingredient (API)?", In Verywell Health, November 2019, https://www.verywellhealth.com/api-active-pharmaceutical-ingredient-2663020.

lbid.

⁹ Ibid.

ANNEX II – COMMENT ON THE EXPRESSION OF INTEREST REQUEST TO SELF-FINANCING COUNTRIES TO JOIN THE COVAX FACILITY AS PART OF THE ACT ACCELERATOR

9 July 2020

The new COVID-19 Vaccines Global Access (COVAX) Facility is a new procurement mechanism for COVID-19 vaccines. It is the vaccine pillar of the Access to COVID-19 Tools (ACT) Accelerator. Currently there is no safe and effective vaccine for COVID-19, while there is a pipeline of over 130 candidates at various stages of development.¹ The COVAX Facility is offering Governments that decide to join, which are self-financing,² and commit to make payment; that it will supply them with enough vaccine doses to immunize 20 per cent of their country's population.³ This is assuming that one or more of the vaccine candidates in the COVAX-supported portfolio of vaccine candidates would be successful. Governments that join the COVAX Facility will be required to make a binding commitment to procure sufficient doses to immunize 20 per cent of their population with successful vaccine candidates through the Facility, and to make an upfront payment of a proportion of the total cost of procurement, which to date is not known. The structure of the commitment is also not known. to be worked out in July-August 2020. The governance mechanism is also not clear on who will be influencing the decisions, including on pricing. However, it is being noted that countries that do not join, may not have better options, given the need for early access to doses and challenge of direct negotiation with manufacturers to procure doses of vaccines that may or not be successful.

While the COVAX Facility is being framed as global procurement for COVID-19 vaccines, it is <u>not</u> a global, centralized purchasing mechanism for vaccines. It also has limited capacity to steer vaccine developers and manufacturers. Many deals are being made for pre-purchasing doses of potential vaccines that cast doubt as to whether sufficient production may be possible to meet global demand and whether available doses will be priced affordably. Vaccine manufacturers do not have exclusive contracts to supply the COVAX Facility, through GAVI or otherwise. This means that the efforts within the COVAX facility can be undermined by unilateral contracts that countries may undertake with vaccine manufacturers are being approached to join COVAX and to secure agreements for procuring certain number of doses. However, the scope and terms of the agreements and which vaccine manufacturers will join, is unclear.

The objective of the COVAX facility appears to be two-fold. On the one hand, to support the vaccine developers and manufacturers by re-risking their investments given the uncertainty as to whether their vaccine candidate will be successful. There is no lack of demand for a successful vaccine, as may be the case for other immunization programs. But manufacturers may more likely increase investment in building or scaling-up their production facilities if they

¹ See WHO landscape of vaccine candidates as of 6 July 2020, draft<u>. Available from https://www.who.int/publications/m/item/draft-landscape-of-covid-19-candidate-vaccines.</u>

² Self-financing countries refer to those that are not eligible for vaccine financing from Gavi, generally those classified as Upper Middle Income Countries (UMICs) and High Income countries, <u>https://www.gavi.org/programmes-impact/programmatic-policies/eligibility-and-transitioning-policy.</u>

³ The engagement of self-financed countries in the COVAX Facility is distinct from the Gavi Advance Market Commitment for COVID-19 Vaccines (Gavi COVAX AMC), that is to support high-risk populations in low-income countries (LICs) and lower middle-income countries (LMICs), as part of the new COVAX Facility. LICs and LMICs may receive financial support from Gavi.

would not have to fully absorb the losses from vaccine failure. The COVAX facility will indeed increase the security of demand for vaccine manufacturers. This is a key motivating factor for them to agree to commit to supply a certain number of doses the COVAX facility.

The other main objective of the facility is to support countries to receive a fair allocation of doses, so that at the minimum the higher risk populations such as health and care workers can receive the vaccine. This effort is supported by the WHO Global Allocation Framework for Vaccines, that in principle should be made applicable to all countries, including those that choose not to participate in the COVAX facility. Yet the WHO allocation framework is voluntary and is not linked to any broader WHO-wide agreement for implementation, it is being considered only as part of the ACT Accelerator initiative. The challenge for self-financing countries to participate in COVAX is that they have little information and influence on what are the conditions under which the manufacturers procure to the facility –that has bearing on costs of doses for participating countries–, the scope of manufacturers involved, and whether technology may be shared by any successful vaccine producer to allow fast expansion of manufacturing capacity. To date there is no commitment from manufacturers to pool voluntarily IP and know-how to the Technology Access Pool (C-TAP) that is part of the ACT Accelerator, but no linkage has been made to it in the COVAX pillar.

While the COVAX facility works to de-risk investment for producers and vaccine manufacturers, there is less security for the countries involved particularly in the present conditions where the terms for purchase are not known but payment is required up front and, most importantly, there is much uncertainty as to what vaccine candidates may be successful, and which ones will be included in the COVAX portfolio. Depending on which vaccine candidates are excluded, as may be the case of the advanced candidate Sinovac in Phase 2 and CanSino Biological Inc./Beijing Institute of Biotechnology in Phase 2, self-financing countries may be better off purchasing directly, or do so through other regional procurement mechanisms to seek assured volumes of doses at affordable prices. Payments made to the COVAX facility may not be reimbursable even if better options emerge or the conditions of supply are unsatisfactory.

In this regard, while countries that would be self-financing consider whether to join the COVAX Facility, they should also consider and prioritize strengthening the regional procurement mechanisms, and support for the roll out of the immunization programs for COVID-19.

SOUTH CENTRE RESEARCH PAPERS

No.	Date	Title	Authors
1	November 2005	Overview of the Sanitary and Phytosanitary Measures in QUAD Countries on Tropical Fruits and Vegetables Imported from Developing Countries	Ellen Pay
2	November 2005	Remunerating Commodity Producers in Developing Countries: Regulating Concentration in Commodity Markets	Samuel G. Asfaha
3	November 2005	Supply-Side Measures for Raising Low Farm-gate Prices of Tropical Beverage Commodities	Peter Robbins
4	November 2005	The Potential Impacts of Nano-Scale Technologies on Commodity Markets: The Implications for Commodity Dependent Developing Countries	ETC Group
5	March 2006	Rethinking Policy Options for Export Earnings	Jayant Parimal
6	April 2006	Considering Gender and the WTO Services Negotiations	Meg Jones
7	July 2006	Reinventing UNCTAD	Boutros Boutros-Ghali
8	August 2006	IP Rights Under Investment Agreements: The TRIPS-plus Implications for Enforcement and Protection of Public Interest	Ermias Tekeste Biadgleng
9	January 2007	A Development Analysis of the Proposed WIPO Treaty on the Protection of Broadcasting and Cablecasting Organizations	Viviana Munoz Tellez and Andrew Chege Waitara
10	November 2006	Market Power, Price Formation and Primary Commodities	Thomas Lines
11	March 2007	Development at Crossroads: The Economic Partnership Agreement Negotiations with Eastern and Southern African Countries on Trade in Services	Clare Akamanzi
12	June 2007	Changes in the Governance of Global Value Chains of Fresh Fruits and Vegetables: Opportunities and Challenges for Producers in Sub-Saharan Africa	Temu A.E and N.W Marwa
13	August 2007	Towards a Digital Agenda for Developing Countries	Dalindyebo Shabalala
14	December 2007	Analysis of the Role of South-South Cooperation to Promote Governance on Intellectual Property Rights and Development	Ermias Tekeste Biadgleng
15	January 2008	The Changing Structure and Governance of Intellectual Property Enforcement	Ermias Tekeste Biadgleng and Viviana Munoz Tellez
16	January 2008	Liberalization of Trade in Health Services: Balancing Mode 4 Interests with Obligations to Provide Universal Access	Joy Kategekwa

		to Basic Services	
17	July 2008	Unity in Diversity: Governance Adaptation in Multilateral Trade Institutions Through South-South Coalition-Building	Vicente Paolo B. Yu III
18	December 2008	Patent Counts as Indicators of the Geography of Innovation Activities: Problems and Perspectives	Xuan Li
19	December 2008	WCO SECURE: Lessons Learnt from the Abortion of the TRIPS-plus-plus IP Enforcement Initiative	Xuan Li
20	May 2009	Industrialisation and Industrial Policy in Africa: Is it a Policy Priority?	Darlan F. Marti and Ivan Ssenkubuge
21	June 2009	IPR Misuse: The Core Issue in Standards and Patents	Xuan Li and Baisheng An
22	July 2009	Policy Space for Domestic Public Interest Measures Under TRIPS	Henning Grosse Ruse – Khan
23	June 2009	Developing Biotechnology Innovations Through Traditional Knowledge	Sufian Jusoh
24	May 2009	Policy Response to the Global Financial Crisis: Key Issues for Developing Countries	Yılmaz Akyüz
25	October 2009	The Gap Between Commitments and Implementation: Assessing the Compliance by Annex I Parties with their Commitments Under the UNFCCC and its Kyoto Protocol	Vicente Paolo Yu III
26	April 2010	Global Economic Prospects: The Recession May Be Over but Where Next?	Yılmaz Akyüz
27	April 2010	Export Dependence and Sustainability of Growth in China and the East Asian Production Network	Yılmaz Akyüz
28	May 2010	The Impact of the Global Economic Crisis on Industrial Development of Least Developed Countries	Report Prepared by the South Centre
29	May 2010	The Climate and Trade Relation: Some Issues	Martin Khor
30	May 2010	Analysis of the Doha Negotiations and the Functioning of the World Trade Organization	Martin Khor
31	July 2010	Legal Analysis of Services and Investment in the CARIFORUM-EC EPA: Lessons for Other Developing Countries	Jane Kelsey
32	November 2010	Why the IMF and the International Monetary System Need More than Cosmetic Reform	Yılmaz Akyüz
33	November 2010	The Equitable Sharing of Atmospheric and Development Space: Some Critical Aspects	Martin Khor
34	November 2010	Addressing Climate Change through Sustainable Development and the Promotion of Human Rights	Margreet Wewerinke and Vicente Paolo Yu III
35	January 2011	The Right to Health and Medicines: The Case of Recent Negotiations on the	Germán Velásquez

		Global Strategy on Public Health, Innovation and Intellectual Property	
36	March 2011	The Nagoya Protocol on Access and Benefit Sharing of Genetic Resources: Analysis and Implementation Options for Developing Countries	Gurdial Singh Nijar
37	March 2011	Capital Flows to Developing Countries in a Historical Perspective: Will the Current Boom End with a Bust?	Yılmaz Akyüz
38	May 2011	The MDGs Beyond 2015	Deepak Nayyar
39	May 2011	Operationalizing the UNFCCC Finance Mechanism	Matthew Stilwell
40	July 2011	Risks and Uses of the Green Economy Concept in the Context of Sustainable Development, Poverty and Equity	Martin Khor
41	September 2011	Pharmaceutical Innovation, Incremental Patenting and Compulsory Licensing	Carlos M. Correa
42	December 2011	Rethinking Global Health: A Binding Convention for R&D for Pharmaceutical Products	Germán Velásquez and Xavier Seuba
43	March 2012	Mechanisms for International Cooperation in Research and Development: Lessons for the Context of Climate Change	Carlos M. Correa
44	March 2012	The Staggering Rise of the South?	Yılmaz Akyüz
45	April 2012	Climate Change, Technology and Intellectual Property Rights: Context and Recent Negotiations	Martin Khor
46	July 2012	Asian Initiatives at Monetary and Financial Integration: A Critical Review	Mah-Hui (Michael) Lim and Joseph Anthony Y. Lim
47	May 2013	Access to Medicines and Intellectual Property: The Contribution of the World Health Organization	Germán Velásquez
48	June 2013	Waving or Drowning: Developing Countries After the Financial Crisis	Yılmaz Akyüz
49	January 2014	Public-Private Partnerships in Global Health: Putting Business Before Health?	Germán Velásquez
50	February 2014	Crisis Mismanagement in the United States and Europe: Impact on Developing Countries and Longer-term Consequences	Yılmaz Akyüz
51	July 2014	Obstacles to Development in the Global Economic System	Manuel F. Montes
52	August 2014	Tackling the Proliferation of Patents: How to Avoid Undue Limitations to Competition and the Public Domain	Carlos M. Correa
53	September 2014	Regional Pooled Procurement of Medicines in the East African Community	Nirmalya Syam
54	September 2014	Innovative Financing Mechanisms: Potential Sources of Financing the WHO Tobacco Convention	Deborah Ko Sy, Nirmalya Syam and Germán Velásquez
55	October 2014	Patent Protection for Plants: Legal Options for Developing Countries	Carlos M. Correa

56	November 2014	The African Regional Intellectual Property Organization (ARIPO) Protocol on Patents: Implications for Access to Medicines	Sangeeta Shashikant
57	November 2014	Globalization, Export-Led Growth and Inequality: The East Asian Story	Mah-Hui Lim
58	November 2014	Patent Examination and Legal Fictions: How Rights Are Created on Feet of Clay	Carlos M. Correa
59	December 2014	Transition Period for TRIPS Implementation for LDCs: Implications for Local Production of Medicines in the East African Community	Nirmalya Syam
60	January 2015	Internationalization of Finance and Changing Vulnerabilities in Emerging and Developing Economies	Yılmaz Akyüz
61	March 2015	Guidelines on Patentability and Access to Medicines	Germán Velásquez
62	September 2015	Intellectual Property in the Trans-Pacific Partnership: Increasing the Barriers for the Access to Affordable Medicines	Carlos M. Correa
63	October 2015	Foreign Direct Investment, Investment Agreements and Economic Development: Myths and Realities	Yılmaz Akyüz
64	February 2016	Implementing Pro-Competitive Criteria for the Examination of Pharmaceutical Patents	Carlos M. Correa
65	February 2016	The Rise of Investor-State Dispute Settlement in the Extractive Sectors: Challenges and Considerations for African Countries	Kinda Mohamadieh and Daniel Uribe
66	March 2016	The Bolar Exception: Legislative Models and Drafting Options	Carlos M. Correa
67	June 2016	Innovation and Global Intellectual Property Regulatory Regimes: The Tension between Protection and Access in Africa	Nirmalya Syam and Viviana Muñoz Tellez
68	June 2016	Approaches to International Investment Protection: Divergent Approaches between the TPPA and Developing Countries' Model Investment Treaties	Kinda Mohamadieh and Daniel Uribe
69	July 2016	Intellectual Property and Access to Science	Carlos M. Correa
70	August 2016	Innovation and the Global Expansion of Intellectual Property Rights: Unfulfilled Promises	Carlos M. Correa
71	October 2016	Recovering Sovereignty Over Natural Resources: The Cases of Bolivia and Ecuador	Humberto Campodonico
72	November 2016	Is the Right to Use Trademarks Mandated by the TRIPS Agreement?	Carlos M. Correa
73	February 2017	Inequality, Financialization and Stagnation	Yılmaz Akyüz
74	February 2017	Mitigating the Regulatory Constraints Imposed by Intellectual Property Rules	Carlos M. Correa

		under Free Trade Agreements	
75	March 2017	Implementing Farmers' Rights Relating to Seeds	Carlos M. Correa
76	May 2017	The Financial Crisis and the Global South: Impact and Prospects	Yılmaz Akyüz
77	May 2017	Access to Hepatitis C Treatment: A Global Problem	Germán Velásquez
78	July 2017	Intellectual Property, Public Health and Access to Medicines in International Organizations	Germán Velásquez
79	September 2017	Access to and Benefit-Sharing of Marine Genetic Resources beyond National Jurisdiction: Developing a New Legally Binding Instrument	Carlos M. Correa
80	October 2017	The Commodity-Finance Nexus: Twin Boom and Double Whammy	Yılmaz Akyüz
81	November 2017	Promoting Sustainable Development by Addressing the Impacts of Climate Change Response Measures on Developing Countries	Martin Khor, Manuel F. Montes, Mariama Williams, and Vicente Paolo B. Yu III
82	November 2017	The International Debate on Generic Medicines of Biological Origin	Germán Velásquez
83	November 2017	China's Debt Problem and Rising Systemic Risks: Impact of the global financial crisis and structural problems	Yuefen Ll
84	February 2018	Playing with Financial Fire: A South Perspective on the International Financial System	Andrew Cornford
85	Mayo de 2018	Acceso a medicamentos: experiencias con licencias obligatorias y uso gubernamental- el caso de la Hepatitis C	Carlos M. Correa y Germán Velásquez
86	September 2018	US' Section 301 Actions : Why They are Illegitimate and Misguided	Aileen Kwa and Peter Lunenborg
87	November 2018	Stemming 'Commercial' Illicit Financial Flows & Developing Country Innovations in the Global Tax Reform Agenda	Manuel F. Montes, Daniel Uribe and Danish
88	November 2018	Assessment of South-South Cooperation and the Global Narrative on the Eve of BAPA+40	Yuefen LI
89	November 2018	History and Politics of Climate Change Adaptation at the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change	Harjeet Singh and Indrajit Bose
90	December 2018	Compulsory Licensing Jurisprudence in South Africa: Do We Have Our Priorities Right?	Yousuf A Vawda
91	February 2019	Key Issues for BAPA+40: South-South Cooperation and the BAPA+40 Subthemes	Vicente Paolo B. Yu III
92	March 2019	Notification and Transparency Issues in the WTO and the US' November 2018 Communication	Aileen Kwa and Peter Lunenborg
93	March 2019	Regulating the Digital Economy:	Padmashree Gehl

		Dilemmas, Trade Offs and Potential Options	Sampath
94	April 2019	Tax Haven Listing in Multiple Hues: Blind, Winking or Conniving?	Jahanzeb Akhtar and Verónica Grondona
95	July 2019	Mainstreaming or Dilution? Intellectual Property and Development in WIPO	Nirmalya Syam
96	Agosto 2019	Antivirales de acción directa para la Hepatitis C: evolución de los criterios de patentabilidad y su impacto en la salud pública en Colombia	Francisco A. Rossi B. y Claudia M. Vargas P.
97	August 2019	Intellectual Property under the Scrutiny of Investor-State Tribunals Legitimacy and New Challenges	Clara Ducimetière
98	September 2019	Developing Country Coalitions in Multilateral Negotiations: Addressing Key Issues and Priorities of the Global South Agenda	Adriano José Timossi
99	September 2019	Ensuring an Operational Equity-based Global Stocktake under the Paris Agreement	Hesham AL-ZAHRANI, CHAI Qimin, FU Sha, Yaw OSAFO, Adriano SANTHIAGO DE OLIVEIRA, Anushree TRIPATHI, Harald WINKLER, Vicente Paolo YU III
100	December 2019	Medicines and Intellectual Property: 10 Years of the WHO Global Strategy	Germán Velásquez
101	December 2019	Second Medical Use Patents – Legal Treatment and Public Health Issues	Clara Ducimetière
102	February 2020	The Fourth Industrial Revolution in the Developing Nations: Challenges and Road Map	Sohail Asghar, Gulmina Rextina, Tanveer Ahmed & Manzoor Illahi Tamimy (COMSATS)
103	February 2020	Eighteen Years After Doha: An Analysis of the Use of Public Health TRIPS Flexibilities in Africa	Yousuf A Vawda & Bonginkosi Shozi
104	March 2020	Antimicrobial Resistance: Examining the Environment as Part of the One Health Approach	Mirza Alas
105	March 2020	Intersección entre competencia y patentes: hacia un ejercicio pro- competitivo de los derechos de patente en el sector farmacéutico	María Juliana Rodríguez Gómez
106	March 2020	The Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for the Trans-Pacific Partnership: Data Exclusivity and Access to Biologics	Zeleke Temesgen Boru
107	April 2020	Guide for the Granting of Compulsory Licenses and Government Use of Pharmaceutical Patents	Carlos M. Correa

108	April 2020	Public Health and Plain Packaging of Tobacco: An Intellectual Property Perspective	Thamara Romero
109	May 2020	Non-Violation and Situation Complaints under the TRIPS Agreement: Implications for Developing Countries	Nirmalya Syam
110	May 2020	Estudio preliminar del capítulo sobre propiedad intelectual del acuerdo MERCOSUR – UE	Alejandra Aoun, Alejo Barrenechea, Roxana Blasetti, Martín Cortese, Gabriel Gette, Nicolás Hermida, Jorge Kors, Vanesa Lowenstein, Guillermo Vidaurreta
111	May 2020	National Measures on Taxing the Digital Economy	Veronica Grondona, Abdul Muheet Chowdhary, Daniel Uribe
112	June 2020	La judicialización del derecho a la salud	Silvina Andrea Bracamonte and José Luis Cassinerio
113	June 2020	La evolución de la jurisprudencia en materia de salud en Argentina	Silvina Andrea Bracamonte and José Luis Cassinerio
114	June 2020	Equitable Access to COVID-19 Related Health Technologies: A Global Priority	Zeleke Temesgen Boru
115	July 2020	Special Section 301:US Interference with the Design and Implementation of National Patent Laws	Dr. Carlos M. Correa
116	August 2020	The TRIPS Agreement Article 73 Security Exceptions and the COVID-19 Pandemic	Frederick Abbott
117	September 2020	Data in Legal Limbo: Ownership, sovereignty, or a digital public goods regime?	Dr. Carlos M. Correa



Chemin du Champ-d'Anier 17 PO Box 228, 1211 Geneva 19 Switzerland

Telephone: (41) 022 791 8050 E-mail: south@southcentre.int

Website: http://www.southcentre.int

ISSN 1819-6926